KINGSTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on 18th February 2016 at 1930hrs in The Reading Room, Kingston

 DRAFT  M I N U T E S

	PRESENT
	Cllr Eve White
	Cllr Merv Freeman

	
	Cllr Hayley Swain
	Cllr Sally Richardson

	
	Cllr Flo Watts
	Cllr Carl Firminger

	APOLOGIES
	SHDC Cllr Lindsay Ward
	Cllr Alison Lewis

	IN ATTENDANCE
	DCC Cllr Richard Hosking
	Parish Clerk Sue Green


	863.16
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting: Minutes of meeting of Thursday 21st Jan 2016 approved and signed as a true record.
	

	864.16
	Declarations of Interests:  Cllr White (Footpaths & Allotments)  Cllr Richardson (Allotments)
	

	865.16
	Open Forum: -  No Reports
	

	866.16
	Devon County Councillor's report: Cllr Richard Hosking reported
DCC Budget – the draft budget shows the budgeting as being balanced with an increase in Precept 3.99%. 
Devolution is still under discussion with much consideration and ground work being put into the project.

Boundary Review has now been confirmed with a reduction from 62 to 60 Divisions. The main changes are in the SHDC, Charterlands will now be incorporated into the Salcombe division.

F7/F17 Fare Car is confirmed will be operational from 24th February 2016. 

Community Car – Cllr Hosking asked KPC if any enquiries had been received regarding the Community Car.  Cllr Freeman will place on the Parish Web Site for Parishioners to respond with any interest for the availability of a Community Car. KPC to report back.
Locality Grant – Cllr White highlighted that KPC had not received confirmation of acceptance of the 2015/16 Locality Grant.  Cllr Hosking requested for a copy of completed application forms be forwarded again to him.  

Devon Highways – Cllr Freeman highlighted the Seven Stones major road sign which shows routes for Bigbury, Challaborough and Kingston has not been replaced, with holiday season now approaching this could cause problems.   Cllr Hosking will look into and report back.

Cllr White thanked DCC Cllr Hosking for his report.
	FW

RH

	867.16
	SHDC Report:  No Report 
	

	868.16
	Correspondence: (General List Circulated):

1.Newsletter AoNB with SD Catchment Action Plan – All noted
2.Playing Pitch Strategy -  All noted
3. IDALC March 17th Meeting – Reply with apologies, as no Cllrs available. Report to be forwarded.  All noted.
4. Kingston Plain drains – All noted 

5.ACRE Invite to Devon Neighbourhood Plan Seminar – All noted
6. SHDC response to  NPPF Planning Framework  - All noted
7.Request from member of public for Family History info – Cllr Freeman confirmed having responded, also Kingston History Society will respond.  All noted
8. Electoral Review final recommendation – All noted
Housing - It was also noted 
Cllr White reported receipt of correspondence in connection to a new build housing project in Kingston.  The enquiry is asking for a consultation with KPC to the feasibility of such a project.  A full discussion followed.  KPC suggested a meeting date with the correspondent. Cllr White will respond to the enquiry and confirm a date for an informal meeting.  All agreed.  
Cllr Freeman confirmed a response has been forwarded to the letter of enquiry to affordable housing noted from the January KPC meeting.  All noted
	

	
	Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date………………..

	

	869.16
	Finance: Opening Balance 

Current Account                                                £6915.30

Business Account                                             £3522.20

Payments to be authorised

Clerks Wages February 2016                             £  205.20            

Clerk Heating & Broadband February 2016       £    15.00 

IvybridgeDALC Subs                                          £      4.00          

Payments Received 

DALC Grant Application Transparency Code    £    30.00

VAT HMRC Period 010215 to 311215              £ 1104.27

Parish Newsletter Adverts                                 £   100.00

Parish Newsletter Adverts                                 £     40.00 

Also to be Noted Payment Received
Allotments x 5.5                                             £      165.00
To be noted   Debit Card application forms signed by Cllr Freeman and Watts ready for forwarding to Lloyds Bank.  Cllr White is third already established signatory.
	

	870.16
	Precept: Clerk confirmed 2016 Precept submitted to SHDC 
	

	871.16
	Audit:  Clerk reported DALC advising that Parish/Town councils with less than £25,000.00 annual turnover have the option to opt out of having an External Audit. After discussion KPC all agreed that this would save money and requested Clerk to look further into and report back.
	

	872.16
	Cluster TAP Funding Reported 2016 TAP Funding Report confirmation received from SHDC for the 2016 TAP Funding has been granted for the amount of £1,350.00. This funding is going (1) towards new steps and hand rail into the Parish allotments – (2) to the finalising of wooden fencing around the children’s playing fields at the Parish Recreation Grounds. KPC put forward their thanks to SHDC for this TAP funding.  Confirmation to be forwarded to contractors, whose quotes have been accepted, to carry out works. All noted
	

	873.16
	Grants: Reported

2015 DCC Locality Grant. See above item 866.16 
2015 SHDC Locality Grant – SHDC have confirmed the cheque for the Kingston Art Group cheque is being re-submitted through KPC.  All noted.

Reading Room letter of request to KPC has been received asking to be considered for Grant towards the fundraising for the forthcoming project of refurbishment to the reading room kitchen.  After further discussion all agreed this will be taken into consideration when the next Locality Grants are offered from SHDC and DCC.   
	

	874.16
	Parish Clerk Report
Pensions Clerk reported from 2016 all employers are required to have in place a Place of Work Pension Scheme. This will effect employees between 22 and State Pension age. This is for future reference only and not appertaining to current employee. All noted.
	

	875.16
	Mobile Mast: -Clerk reported Arqiva have advised the mobile mast should be operational through the  month of March.  Arqiva confirmed the telephone companies using the mast will be O2, “3”, EE and Vodaphone.  All noted. 
	

	876.16
	Local Plan: Cllr Freeman reported 

Housing - investigating into the Parish’s needs for housing by looking at passed Parish Plan questionnaires, the current numbers of parishioners and ages, also the quantity of housing already within Kingston.  A further discussion followed.  KPC all agreed a small number of houses may be beneficial to the Parish.  Cllr Lindsay it to confirm a SHDC housing advisor to attend the March KPC meeting.  All noted

Local Lettings Cllr Swain reported findings, with support from Judy Alloway, that SHDC may have come close to breaching the Agreement drawn between SHDC and Kingston for the Kingston Local Lettings Plan. JA has contacted Alex Rehaag at SHDC/West Devon department with KPC’s concerns. Alex Rehaag offered to attend the April KPC meeting to give further advice. Following further discussion KPC would like to invite Alex Rehaag to the April meeting also Judy Alloway.  All agreed. KPC passed their thanks on to JA for her support.
	

	877.16
	Emergency Plan: Cllr Freeman received from all KPC councillors’ confirmation of adopting the new Emergency Plan.  Cllr Freeman confirmed this now relieves the past Cllrs.  Letters to be sent to relevant past Cllrs to pass on thanks and to release them from Emergency Plan responsibilities.  All noted.
	

	878.16
	Village Assets of Community Value: - Report received from John Wurr.  Confirmation has been received from SHDC that the village pub, The Dolphin Inn, is now registered as a Village Asset of Community Value.  Letter of thanks to be sent to JW.  All noted
	

	879.16
	Community Car – F7/F17 Reported informative leaflets for the Fare Car F7/F17 have been received. These will be distributed in the community also publicised in the Newsletter and on the Parish Web Site. The service will commence from 24th February.  All noted.
	

	
	Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date
	

	880.16
	Highways: Cllr Freeman reported

Wonwell – turning Point and beach. Cllr Lindsay has confirmed that beach flotsam and jetsam is Flete Estates responsibilities, that the beach has/is being cleared, that SHDC will clear rubbish from the Wonwell Beach turning point. 
Torr Cross – the incorrect sign has been removed from the supporting pole.

Seven Stones sign – see above item 866.16

Drain clearance – SHDC have unblocked the middle drain in Vicarage Lane  

All noted above items.
	

	881.16
	Parish Website:   Cllr Freeman reported 
Transparency Code will now need to be entered on the Parish Web Site. The present web site provider may not be the best provider. Cllr MF suggested building their own parish web site, other providers have been spoken to with special Parish needs, costs have been received and showing to be expensive.  Cllr Freeman and Swain actioned further investigations. Further discussion followed.  Cllr Freeman proposed the Parish build a new web site which is more “user” friendly, Cllr Richardson seconded. All agreed.  Cllr Swain will investigate further and report back.
Funding from DALC may still be available towards costing of Transparency Code going on web site. Clerk to investigate and report back.
	

	882.16
	Marquee:  Reported Marquee is now booked out for 4 occasions during 2016.  All noted 
	

	883.16
	Reports:   1 Planning:  Application 0037/16/HHO. Loft Conversion. Bracondale, Kingston, TQ7 4PU.  Full discussion followed. All agreed  No Comment

2 Recreation Ground Sub Committee:  Clerk reported SHDC January inspection as all in order.
Cllr White requested Groundsman Richard Thomas to be contacted to ask for first day of cutting, also to be reminded that cutting of grass will need to be actioned a week before the Church booking for July 22nd and again for the Kingston Fund Day for 6th August.  All noted

Primroses – Sally Denham has confirmed the planting of more primroses along the driveway into the Recreation Ground, KPC passed on their thanks to Sally for actioning this.

3. Allotments: Cllr Richardson reported e-mails have been sent out to Allotment tenants in connection to the tiding of the Saturday hedge adjacent to the tenant’s allotment. Cllr Freeman emphasised how important it is that space is kept between the hedge and allotments to enable KPC to action any future major hedge maintenance.  All noted.

Agreements Clerk confirmed all 2016/17 Allotment Agreement have been forwarded to tenants.  After consulting Cllr Richardson and Cllr White it was agreed to forward Agreements by e-mail with covering letter, saving paper, ink, envelopes and delivering time.  Clerk confirmed all current tenants have e-mail facility.  All Noted.
4 Reading Room:  Cllr Freeman reported attending the last meeting held on Thursday 28th January to give support and advice to sections of maintenance.  Cllr Freeman has advised RR to keep heating on minimum of 2 hours per day and leave windows on ventilation.  RR confirmed this would be actioned.  RR committee confirmed the Deep Clean for the Kitchen and main hall have been arranged. Upgrading of kitchen will be actioned with decorating plus decorating of the main hall.  The next long term project will be for a new ceiling which the RR are actively applying for Grants from as many granting bodies as possible.

Cushions – the purchase of 50 cushions has proved to be very popular.

5 Street Furniture:  Nothing to report
6 Footpaths: Nothing to Report
7. Tree Wardens Report:  Nothing to report 
8. Kingston Church:  Report received from Judy Alloway
The new Friends of “St James the Less” organisation has started well with over 20 members signing up to date. The purpose is to involve those people who value the history and tradition of the Church in Kingston without necessarily sharing in its spiritual purpose. The ‘founding’ Friends have a social event in March to discuss how they want to move things forward. Any funds they raise will go towards the maintenance of the fabric and churchyard not to running services and related costs. However this is not just about funds, but to bring in the active support the Church may need in the future to survive.

Rev Neil Barker will retire in 2017 and a Committee from the 5 churches in the Modbury Team is being set up to prepare for the selection of a new vicar. 

Church calendar for 2016 is on the Church page of the website and starts on Easter Saturday with making Easter Gardens and an Egg Hunt in the Church/Churchyard for children of all ages.  The Church Fete by the Ramp is on Saturday May 28th. We are planning to host the Chernobyl Children’s Project on Friday 22 July with a farm walk at Scobbiscombe and tea etc afterwards on the Recreation Ground. Please note that half the proceeds from the annual Woodland Walk from Scobbiscombe House will be going to the Project
	

	884.16
	Date of Next Meeting:  Thursday March 17th  2016  from 7.30 pm
	

	885.16
	Closure of Meeting:   9.40 pm
	

	
	Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date………………..
	


Kingston Parish Clerk -  Sue Green, 
Old Stack, 1 Chapel Row, Kingston, Kingsbridge, Devon TQ7 4PJ

Telephone 01548 810270      e-mail  kingstonclerk@gmail.com


